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October 29, 2018 

MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting

Minutes Final
Call to Order 4:05 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Agenda Revisions and Approval
October 29, 2018 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Agenda Approved 5-0

Announcements:  
· GBOS/LUC Quarterly Meeting is scheduled for MON December 17 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
GBOS Attending are:  Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Christina Hendrickson
Assembly attending are:  John Weddleton, in person; Suzanne LaFrance, via phone
MOA Staff Attending:  Bill Falsey, City Manager; Robin Ward, HLB Director; Kyle Kelley, Girdwood Manager; Margaret Tyler, Secretary

Introductions: None
Agenda:

1. Discuss options for structuring GVSA budget for capital projects.  

GBOS has discussed bonding within and in addition to the mill rate in the past.  They would like to learn more about how the Eagle River service area handles their Capital budget and Operations budget mill rates.
Bill Falsey states that there are several options to save for capital projects.  Eagle River does have a separate mill levy that is dedicated for capital projects, but they are looking at easing the designation of the funds so that they have more flexibility.  Girdwood Service Area could collect additional funds, up to the 6 mill cap, and leave it in accounts to be used for capital projects, without a vote.

Group discusses the positives and negatives associated with collecting funds up to the tax cap.  

Girdwood operating budgets may reach the 6 mill tax cap, in order to pay for police services. Already funds are not set aside for capital projects in order to maintain a flat budget under the tax cap, although expenses for services have risen.   Jerry Fox opposes increasing the tax cap until it is absolutely necessary as he believes the community would not be in favor and it would be unlikely to pass.  Group discusses that asking for an increase before it is imminently needed may cause the vote to fail.  John Weddleton states that funding capital projects is an item that should be addressed in the Girdwood Area Plan.

Christina Hendrickson believes that as we know that we will be hitting the tax cap soon, it would be wise to increase incrementally, instead of as one big hit. Robert Snitzer advises that Girdwood will need to come to this reality soon, whether the increase is designated as capital improvement fund or not.  
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Bill Falsey points out that if Girdwood were to join the Anchorage Metropolitan Police Area, there would be an increase in overall taxes, but it would leave more room under Girdwood’s tax cap.

Group agrees that Funding Capital Projects and the mill rate topic should be added to the GBOS meeting in November. Increasing the Girdwood mill rate requires only a vote of the GVSA, not the full MOA.

2. EMS funding
Girdwood Fire and Rescue provides fire and EMS service on the Seward Highway from McHugh Creek to MP 75 and is compensated by AFD at $207,000 annually.  This is based on an agreement reached 20 years ago and has not been adjusted.  Increasing this amount has been requested in the past, with no success.  Bill Falsey states that this year’s proposed budget includes a decrease in AFD budget, so it is unlikely that this will be successful this year.

It is not known how the amount of funding was originally calculated.  This isn’t only an EMS issue, as fire trucks are also deployed on these calls, which are not considered in the reimbursement.  Calculating through per capita structure is not realistic, because GFR responds to calls for visitors and other area residents within and outside of Girdwood.  Additionally, more certifications are required to serve on GFR.  GBOS requests a report on how the existing allocation is determined, so that they can review the formula.

Chief Michelle Weston states that she would feel more comfortable with an increase of 50% (approx. $100,000) to allow for changes that have occurred in service needed on the highway since the late 1990’s.  Recently Mutual Aid Agreements have been signed with the Kenai Peninsula Borough and one is under way with Whittier to reimburse GFR for their service to those communities. GBOS has increased the Girdwood portion of the GFR budget in the 2019 proposed budget.
Upcoming costs include arm for wound training, new dummy for intubation.  
Decreases in AFD budget will impact Girdwood Services as Station 12, Truck 12 is a support vehicle that is a support vehicle for Girdwood.  Without this available, truck will come from a station farther in Anchorage and will increase the response time. 

3. APD contract
Bill Falsey states that operationally APD can serve Girdwood however they are asked to do so. 
APD can serve Girdwood amount of the WPD contract, however there will be less service in order to cover back-office costs, so essentially Girdwood pays the same but receives less service.  APD Service is 3 mills, Girdwood pays about 1 mill, TAPSA has a different arrangement.
The concern is that the service level that Girdwood has described so far is at or above the level of service in Anchorage, and Girdwood does not have the funds to pay for that level of service.  Offering the service for less cost than what is paid in Anchorage creates an issue of equitability.  This is a difficult political issue at the Assembly level.

Kyle confirms that Whittier City Manager is expected at the December PSAC meeting to discuss the future contract.  There have been undertones that Whittier may not pursue the contract, as there is a perception that service within Whittier has suffered, and the community has not been able to hold events that were of interest to their residents.  Whittier contract expires December 31, 2019.  
John Weddleton states that it is supportable to have less service for less funding, trying to justify more service for less funds is hard to support. Group confirms that Girdwood contributes for highway police service through Areawide taxes. 
Eryn Boone asks about the possibility of seeking less service than is currently provided by Whittier and paying less for it.  When originally faced with needing police service, many in the community were looking for limited service.
Group discusses that more will be known after discussion with Whittier about availability and cost of their contract.

4. Options for Economic Development 

GBOS would like to discuss the administration's views on establishing distinct local economic development policies around topics like housing and commercial land use. (Girdwood already has a degree of land use flexibility through Title 21 Chapter 9)

Housing:

Different set of issues in Girdwood than in the rest of Anchorage:  availability of housing, large number of second homes, vacant property around, but limited long term rental.  Other resort communities have addressed this through restricting nightly rental market in various ways.  Girdwood may seek to find ways to encourage use of existing housing for residential use, and wants to know if the MOA can help in this effort.

Regarding developing new properties for residential use:

Robin Ward states that is possible for HLB, as the largest land owner, to help craft policies to help develop land.  Constraints identified so far are the lack of desire for dense housing, which is a typical solution to create affordable housing, and the lack of water and sewer in various parts of Girdwood with buildable land.  
Regarding opening up existing properties for long term rental:
Other communities with this issue have created tax incentives to homeowners who opt for long term renters.  Perhaps an increased exemption for property owners.

Robin recommends meeting with Chris Schutte and her on this.  She reminds GBOS that every exemption results in an increase for someone else to cover the missing revenue. 
Robin states that the issue of equitability with Girdwood and other areas within the MOA is likely to come up.  Group discusses that this is part of the foundation of the Girdwood independence:  policies for neighborhoods in Anchorage don’t make sense when applied to Girdwood, and Girdwood has a unique set of problems to solve that Anchorage policies don’t address.  Frustration within the community is reasonable based on an inability to solve local problems effectively.

John Weddleton asks if this could just be a reallocation within Girdwood’s local tax structure.  Bill Falsey confirms that this would be possible within the GVSA tax.

Jerry Fox states that the housing issue has come to a head in the last year.  Currently few houses on the market.  When houses come up, they are typically sold quickly and above the asking price.  It is desired to have low and medium income.  Christina Hendrickson agrees, and states that many are not owner occupied and become nightly rentals quickly after sale.

Economic Development

Mike Edgington asks for more information regarding Girdwood bed tax (resort and B&B), which has been requested by others and has not been provided to groups that have requested this information.  It is understood that this may seem like commercially sensitive information as there is one primary provider. Bill Falsey offers to help get this information.
5. Bear Issue

GBOS has received request from the Girdwood Bear Committee for the following actions regarding bears:

Resolution of Support to require bear resistant trash containers for curbside and transfer station users.

Resolution of Support for enforceable limits on time trash is left at curbside for pick-up on trash day.

Initiate discussion on changing staffing hours and days at the Girdwood Transfer Station.

Bill Falsey updates that the Administration is working on a proposal through Jack Frost, Chief of Code Enforcement.  Jack found an ordinance from Colorado that may be applicable for Anchorage, however that ordinance may not go as far as requiring bear resistant trash containers. This is to be provided to the Assembly to consider and discuss.

Forrest Dunbar is requesting information from Fish and Game to see if there are bear “hot spots” that can be designed for special requirements for trash handling.  

Follow up meeting with Jack Frost, Forrest Dunbar and John Weddleton will occur in two weeks.

Solid Waste collection falls under Regulatory Commission of Alaska (RCA) jurisdiction, which is a possible confounding issue. Some have voiced concern that requiring a bear container can increase cost of trash service, as the only cans with bear lids are the largest and most expensive available.  
Bill confirms that this is an ongoing issue, he will follow up with Jack Frost regarding ordinance earlier mentioned. 

John Weddleton will take the lead at the Assembly level and will follow up on SWS getting smaller cans with bear lids, to be a more economical option

Mike Edgington points out that Girdwood has transfer station nearby, which is a more economical solution.  The further issue is requiring those who use the transfer station to secure their trash in bear resistant (not necessarily the roll carts) container.

Bear Committee is looking at ways to offer financial assistance for those who cannot afford bear containers.

Regarding expanded hours of the transfer station, a more specific request needs to be made of Solid Waste Services.  It is recommended that the Bear Committee produce a proposed schedule that would meet the needs of the community better.

6. Glacier Valley Transit
GVT has received MOA funding in recent years.  GBOS would like to hear the status of GVT in the current budget.

Funding of $20,000 for last couple of years from Areawide funding for transit.  Mayor’s budget proposal is continuation of last year’s budget, so it has been rolled in to the 2019 budget proposal.
GVT states that State allocation was half of last year’s funding, so the funding from MOA is critical to their operations.  Ridership is up over the last 3 years 84,000 in 2016, 88,000 in 2017; 94,000 estimated in 2018.  Bus is timely and service has improved significantly, the bus is becoming an important resource for residents as well as visitors.

GBOS asks if it is necessary for someone to attend budget session in support of this.  John Weddleton states he will let them know if this funding is at risk.

Public Comment:  Limited to 3 minutes for items not on the agenda.

Chief Michelle Weston:  
CERT program recently started in Girdwood.  CERT backpacks were purchased by MOA some years ago but program was never launched.  GFR requests 30 of the backpacks for distribution in Girdwood. 

Girdwood hosts large events twice per year, the Forest Fair and Spring Carnival.

Chief requests training with APD in Active Threat situation to practice the elements of this type of event.  Uncertain how to accomplish this outside of the Metropolitan Police service Area.

Chief Weston is advised to discuss with Bill Falsey.

Meeting Adjourn 5:15PM
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